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	WEST EPHA SCHOOL IMPROVEMENT SPRING TERM CONFERENCE   
14 MARCH 2011


	1.


	WELCOME AND INTRODUCTIONS

Nigel Roberts Chair of WEPHA, welcomed headteachers to the meeting, and in particular the new headteacher in the West Area who is Julie Harper, headteacher at High Beech CE Primary.
Farewell to Louise Martin of Leverton Junior School, who is retiring at the end of term. Unfortunately Louise was unable to be at the meeting as she had an Ofsted inspection that day!

 
	

	2.
	CURRICULUM REVIEW QUESTIONNAIRE
Anne Fisher explained that Fiona Dorey, Lead Curriculum Adviser, has put together a short curriculum review survey which she hopes that headteachers will complete. The responses will be collated and will form part of the Essex LA response to the consultation during the review of the Primary Curriculum. It was noted that the questionnaire is also posted on the EPHA website (consultations page).

For more information, please contact Fiona Dorey

Lead Curriculum Adviser

SIEY Essex

fiona.dorey@essex.gov.uk


	

	3.
i)

ii)

iii)


	ORACY WORKSHOPS

The following workshops, all based on the theme of developing speaking and listening in the early years, were attended by headteachers:

ORACY IN MATHEMATICS DEVELOPMENT 
A presentation by Paul Hargreaves, Primary Mathematics Lead Consultant 
Paul gave an informative and interactive presentation about Talk in Mathematics: the role of dialogue in learning and teaching mathematics. He asked headteachers how confident they are that this approach is securely embedded in their schools.
He reminded heads that oracy is a focus nationally, partly due to a decline in children’s communication and listening skills and ability. He noted that the average child now enters school with a vocabulary of 3,500 words in contrast with an average of 7,000 words just 10 years ago. He also reminded heads that there is a confusing duality of word usage for children to learn – such as the word “takeaway”, which has more than one meaning!

The session started with a code breaker exercise which promoted discussion and the opportunity to use mathematical vocabulary, as well as to debate, reason, discuss, argue, change ones thinking and not give up too quickly.

(NB The answer was 6!)


Paul asked if teachers were general good listeners or did they sometimes phrase questions in order to get the answers they wanted to hear from pupils? He argued that teachers need to give children permission and time to think for themselves and to discuss with others.

Paul recommended a DVD from the QCA called “Opening up Talk” which includes two clips, one focusing on literacy, the other on mathematics. He explained that the teacher uses an interesting technique whereby she does not offer any overt praise of children’s contributions, but rather has an expectation that they will discuss and debate and offer challenge and high quality contributions. He asked if we praise all contributions that children make, which may lead to teachers praising the mediocre and lowering children’s own expectations of how much they have to do to achieve in a lesson. 
Paul suggested that it is particularly useful to teach mathematics dialogue in guided groups. This promotes discussion and the use of mathematical vocabulary and in particular allows for effective assessment.

He reminded headteachers that a study by Ekwall and Shanker has shown that we can recall:

· 10% of what we read

· 20% of what we hear
· 30% of what we see
· 50% of what we hear and see
· 70% of what we say
· 90% of what we say and do simultaneously
Paul referred to the Williams Report published in 2008 which noted three level of mathematical development:
1. The acquisition of mathematical vocabulary

2. Using mathematical vocabulary to explain reasoning

3. Using mathematical vocabulary to develop and refine conceptual understanding of mathematics 
He noted that some practitioners argue that primary school pupils do not reach the third level of development, although Paul felt that in some cases this does happen at this stage. 
Paul shared a number of “talk prompts” which he felt were very useful for both teachers and LSAs, such as:

· What can you work out?

· If you know that, what else do you know?

· Can you tell me what your thinking is?

· Shall we test that?

· Does it work?

· Do you still think that is…?

· Do you agree that…?
· Why is that bit important?

He noted that the old QCA curriculum framework offers lots of prompts as do the planning resources on the Essex grid for Learning. 

The headteachers took part in a number of mathematical activities including playing Taboo with mathematical phrases, a game called “define me”, and cutting out corners of folded paper and describing the resulting shapes, Pyramid property statements etc.

The final key messages of the presentation were:

Effective dialogue:

· Provides regular opportunities for all children and adults to talk about mathematics in order 

· to challenge mathematical ideas 

· to refine thinking

· to confirm understanding

· Involves listening and responding to one another’s ideas to build on and secure learning

· Develops and shares models of how mathematical language can be used accurately

· Links to and between practical, written and all other forms of mathematical communication

· Is an integral part of effective mathematics learning 
· Talk is crucial to developing reasoning skills

· Children need scaffolds to support their explanations

· Adults need to model effective talk and reasoning

· The atmosphere needs to be supporting of questioning and there needs to be the expectation that talk will occur

The full presentation and resources are available on the EPHA website. 

DRAMA AND ORACY
A presentation by Erica Barnett, Primary Literacy Comsultant
Erica stressed that role play and drama can be used effectively across the curriculum to promote high quality thinking, discussion and written outcomes. She noted that there are many examples within the Primary Framework.

She suggested that teachers use drama within the teaching sequence for writing:

· When becoming familiar with a text or text type;

· When planning for writing.

To develop role play it is useful to have a role play area or role play box in every classroom, and puppets or small world figures for developing characters and the use of “voice”. 

Erica gave example of games and a number of drama techniques or conventions

Freeze-frames

These are still images or silent tableaux used to illustrate a specific incident or event.  Individual children or groups are asked to represent the characters at a significant moment.  The freeze-frame can be improvised or planned briefly.  Sequential frames can be used to represent the key events as a narrative progresses.  Freeze-frames can also be brought to life through improvisation or used as the basis for thought tracking.  Freeze-frames are useful for enabling close scrutiny of an incident or situation.  Positioning and body shape have to be considered carefully in order to represent ideas or emotions.  Freeze-frames also help establish roles by giving children thinking time.

Conscience (or decision) alley

The class create two lines facing each other.  One child in role as a particular character walks down the ‘alley’ between the lines.  The class voice the character’s thoughts, both for and against a particular decision or action which the character is facing, acting as his or her conscience.  The child in role listens to his or her conscience before making a decision about the course of action to take.  Conscience (or decision) alley is a means of exploring a character’s mind at a moment of crisis and of investigating the complexity of the decision he or she is facing.

Thought tracking

Focusing on the characters in a freeze-frame, or those from an ongoing drama where the action has been frozen, thought tracking involves the rest of the class in contributing ideas as if they were speaking the thoughts of one of the characters.  These can support or contrast with the words that the characters actually say.  The class can make a circle around the character and say their ‘thoughts’ aloud.  This is a good technique for creating and then examining the private thoughts of characters at particularly tense moments of a narrative.

Mime

Children work with actions rather than words to convey elements of a character or their emotions.  The mime might be realistic or be slowed down to accentuate aspects of the movement.  This is a good strategy for establishing whole-group drama and for building an appropriate atmosphere for the work.  It gives children time to think about their roles and the kinds of language they might use.

Hot-seating

Hot-seating involves the class in asking questions of someone in role as a character, who sits on the ‘hot-seat’. The questions can be prepared or improvised.  Obviously this works best if both the role player and the questioners are familiar with the character and the narrative.  Hot-seating focuses closely on a character and enables motivation to be explored.  It is also a good way of exploring the gaps in a character’s story.

Forum theatre

A small group act out a scene while the rest of the class watch them.  The class work as directors of the group in role, for example, asking them to act or speak in a different way, suggesting that a character might behave differently, questioning the characters in role, or suggesting an alternative interpretation of what is happening.  Forum theatre allows an incident or event to be seen from different points of view.  The opportunity to investigate different perspectives makes this a very useful strategy for examining alternative ideas.

Telephone conversations

This involves pairs of children improvising a telephone dialogue between two characters at a problematic moment in the narrative.  Variations might include the teacher speaking as one character while the rest of the class, in turn or when ready, speak as the other character.  Telephone conversations are a simple way of focusing on important dialogue so that the whole group are aware of how two characters are communicating.  Once the conversation has been held it can not only be discussed but also fed back into drama to influence subsequent events.

Role on the wall

One or more characters are selected from a story and their outlines drawn on large sheets of paper.  The space around the outline can be filled with comments made by other characters (children in role) and the space inside the figure can be used to capture the character’s own feelings at significant moments in the text.  This can be used to create a focus on the difference between external views of a character and the way that he or she sees him or herself.

Meetings

The teacher in role, for example, is an official, can call a meeting for the whole class to attend in order for a decision to be made.  Meetings enable information to be shared with the whole group and allow a group decision to be made about a situation facing them.  They allow children to adopt a collective role, for example, as villagers, which can help less-confident children.  Meetings used at the start of a drama can be an efficient way of creating roles or focusing on a problem.

Paired improvisation

Pairs are given roles or agree them for themselves.  They begin a dialogue on a signal, making the conversation up as they go along.  Use this strategy to get children into drama quickly.

Ceremonies

Ceremonies in drama are ritualised movements or activities accompanied by appropriate language, which are developed into a pattern, used to mark a notable event.  They give a dignity to action and are useful to establish a notion of a culture, which drama might subsequently explore, or to give a satisfying conclusion to a piece of work.  They often help children deepen their commitment to the drama.

Flashbacks and ‘flash forwards’

These stop the dramatic action being explored through improvisation, and require the children to refocus on something that happened before (which perhaps caused a particular event) or later (perhaps as a consequence of the action).  You might use other strategies, for example, freeze-frames, to create the flashback person by person.  These strategies are effective for getting children to focus on the consequences of action rather than on the action itself.  They help avoid the full-scale battle scene, for example!  They encourage reflection and discussion.

Teaching in a role

This involves the teacher taking on some attributes of a character, in particular the language used by a character in the situation or setting being explored in the drama.  It can be used alongside a number of other teaching strategies, for example, hot-seating, meetings, etc.  The role can be simply established and signalled by use of an artefact, for example, a scarf to suggest a pirate, or by different language use.  You may need to demonstrate a role more than once, stepping out of role to reflect upon it, in order to get children to take the work seriously.  The advantage of working in role is that it allows the teacher to model appropriate language, challenge children’s ideas and move a drama on, without necessarily stopping the drama.

Use drama conventions to:

Structure the flow of action
Asking children to represent a narrative like Little Red Riding Hood in a certain number of freeze-frames or photographs ensures a focus on the key events.  Using the approach of thought tracking with the freeze-frame allows the characters’ thoughts, as well as their words, to be explored;

Deepen children’s understanding of a situation
Investigating Guy Fawkes; motivation for wanting to destroy the Houses of Parliament by questioning a child or the teacher on the ‘hot-seat’ as though they were the conspirator helps children to understand that there may be an alternative or unexpected explanations for behaviour;

Shape children’s responses
When watching a pair in role as the miller and his daughter from Rumplestiltskin, as they talk about the miller’s foolish boasts, other children can use forum theatre techniques to help them articulate their ideas about the characters and have an immediate effect upon the action;

Allow children to take on different roles and experiment with the language of the role

Adopting roles as villagers facing danger from a giant who lives nearby requires young children to consider their actions and language choices.  The teacher can act as an angry giant, but step out of role to emphasise the importance of not shouting at the giant if the villagers want him to leave them in peace.  By re-enacting the scene, with the teacher again in role as the giant, the children can try an alternative approach of persuasion;

Focus on the important issues within a narrative
By using the conscience (or decision) alley technique, a group of Year 6 pupils can investigate the choices faced by Macbeth as he approached the room where King Duncan lay asleep.

ENCOURAGING SPEAKING AND LISTENING THROUGH ICT
A presentation by Alan Drew, ICT consultant
Alan explained that the purpose of the presentation was to discuss:

· How ICT has enabled talk to take place in a learning environment through projects on podcasting
· Some examples of programs that schools might like to use
Alan recommended the Easy Speak microphone, explaining its qualities:

· Easi-Speak lets you record directly into the microphone 

· Playback remotely or download your files straight to your PC through the attached USB 

· 128MB built in memory that can record up to 4 hours

· Downloaded files are WAV or MP3 format 

· Audacity Music Editing Software is provided as file on the Easi-Speak  

· Built in battery charged through USB.

· from £18.50 

He also explained what a podcast is: a series of audio or video on the web that can be catalogued and automatically downloaded. A simple explanation of what a podcast is can be found on Podgrunt          http://gruntmedia.com/podgrunt_001_view.html 
The podcasting process consists of:

· Preparation

· Planning

· Producing

· Polishing

· Publishing 

One example of the use of podcasting in an Early Years explained that:

· the children record what they do during the day on the easy speak microphone and publish on the website (learning platform)

· pupils record what they did/experienced during a visit, then shared with parents

· record what happened at forest school or other outside learning experience

· record being part of the show and tell/singing/circle activities

· parents record themselves telling or retelling a story in another language 

· send podcasts around the world  - any links with a school internationally

· children record a diary rather than writing it

· parents leave a comfy message for their child (!)

Resources 

Audacity is a free, easy-to-use and multilingual audio editor and recorder. You can use Audacity to:

· record live audio

· edit MP3 or WAV sound files

· cut, copy, splice or mix sounds together

· change the speed or pitch of a recording

Myths and legends – create your own stories on-line

http://myths.e2bn.org/

Smart notebook 10 page recorder

The page recorder feature allows you to record your actions or demonstrations on your Smart Notebook page. 

Voice Thread 

With VoiceThread, group conversations are collected and shared in one place with no software to install. A VoiceThread is a collaborative, multimedia slide show that holds images, documents, and videos and allows people to navigate slides and leave comments using voice (with a mic or telephone), text, audio file, or video (via a webcam). 

Photo Story Three for Windows 

Create slideshows using your digital photos. With a single click, you can touch-up, crop, or rotate pictures. Add stunning special effects, soundtracks, and your own voice narration to your photo stories. Then, personalize them with titles and captions. Small file sizes make it easy to send your photo stories in an e-mail. Watch them on your TV, a computer, or a Windows Mobile–based portable device. 

2011: the year of communication

www.hello.org.uk 

Cartouche story boarding software

Alan Drew
ICT Consultant

School Improvement & Early Years 

Essex County Council 

telephone: 01206 863839 

mobile: 07774 337 486

e-mail: alan.drew@essex.gov.uk
 
	

	4.
	REPORT FROM THE EPHA LIAISON OFFICER
Mike Blant introduced himself to colleagues and noted that days like this one reminded him of the multiplicity of the headteacher’s role. He explained that he has been working on behalf of primary colleagues on a number of projects.

i) Leadership and school development

The National Professional Qualification for Headship is being reviewed and a consultation is taking place during March – May. Mike noted that an event is being held at Rivenhall Hotel on 23 March to discuss the development of Teaching Schools and the redesign of the NPQH.

The Government has suggested that each Teaching School will be expected to support up to fifty other schools! A new accreditation will be introduced, Specialist Leaders of Education (SLEs) drawn from Middle Leaders who will provide coaching support for teachers. 

Mike reminded headteachers that last summer the three headteacher associations, EPHA, ASHE (Association of Secondary Heads in Essex) and the Essex Special Schools’ Association (formerly ASESME) put together a proposal to manage and deliver school improvement services in Essex, as part of the local authority transformation. Since that time it has been decided that the Essex Standards and Improvement Service will continue to deliver a traded service of school improvement, via the Essex Schools’ Partnership Programme. However, the SAIS has indicated that it will continue to work in collaboration with headteachers and specialist teachers in schools in order to deliver an effective programme of support. The involvement of the ELP will be discussed at the event taking place at the Rivenhall Hotel on 23 March.

Mike noted that the EPHA website has been updated to include a page that lists School Improvement and Resources providers. This is intended for information and does not imply endorsement by EPHA of any particular provider.

ii) Meeting with Human Resources

Mike noted that he will be meeting with colleagues from Human Resources in a fortnight, and asked headteachers for any issues that they would like him to take forward to this meeting. 

iii) Academies and free schools – the Essex picture

Mike noted that he has been asked by the Executive to research the current thinking of primary schools in relation to academies and free schools in Essex. Just three primary-phase schools have converted to academy status so far; these include R A B Butler Infants, R A B Butler Juniors and The Flitch Green Academy (formerly Flitch Green Primary). A number of other primary-phase schools are considering conversion to academy status. 

Mike noted that he will undertake a survey this term to gather information about the future education picture in Essex. 

iv) Essex Local Authority – school improvement consultation

Mike noted that the LA is carrying out a consultation, led by Capital Talent consultants, who have been commissioned to develop a coherent strategy for education in Essex. Capital Talent will be talking to stakeholders and will report back to Dave Hill, the Executive Director for Schools, Children and Families. 

Mike noted that he will send out a survey in a week’s time (via the EPHA website and email) to gather headteachers’ views and opinions on the future of school improvement in Essex.

v) NAHT motion
Mike noted that a number of headteachers in Essex have agreed to present a motion to the NAHT conference (in May) about the management of experienced teachers on the Upper Pay Scale, some of whom may not be entirely fulfilling the expectations of the post-threshold job description. It was accepted that this is a contentious issue, which is unlikely to be welcomed by other teaching unions, but headteachers agreed that this is an ongoing issue in schools that should be considered by the NAHT members.

	

	5.
	ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Anne Fisher informed headteachers that there will be a Reading Conference at the Wickford Centre on 4 July 2011. Information will be sent to schools soon and will be posted on the CPD website. 
	

	6.
	DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS

WEPHA/Local Authority meetings 2010/11 held at North Weald Golf Club

· Monday 13 June 2011

WEPHA Termly Conferences 2010/11 held at Manor of Groves Golf & Country Club

· Friday 20 May 2011



Headteachers’ Annual Conference 2011

Friday 25 March 2011          Stock Brook Country Club, Nr Billericay
Deputy Headteachers’ Annual Conference 2011
Friday 14 October 2011            Weston Community Homes Stadium 
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